
FINAL BILL REPORT

HB 1476
Synopsis as Enacted

C 69 L 93

Brief Description: Revising provisions relating to meeting
federal fair housing act requirements for housing
equivalency.

By Representatives Wineberry, Ballard, Shin, G. Cole, Brough,
Ogden, Forner, J. Kohl, Veloria, Vance, Leonard, Casada,
Miller, Ballasiotes, Foreman, Chandler, Wood, Cooke,
H. Myers and Lisk; by request of Human Rights Commission.

House Committee on Trade, Economic Development & Housing
Senate Committee on Labor & Commerce

Background: The Federal Fair Housing Amendments Act of 1988,
effective March 12, 1989, amends Title VIII of the Civil
Rights Act of 1968 to extend fair housing protection to
families with children and to the handicapped. It also
establishes an administrative and judicial enforcement
mechanism for discriminatory housing practices.

Under federal law, the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban
Development (HUD) must refer complaints to the state where
the complaint arises, if the state is certified as
administering laws substantially equivalent to the federal
law. If a state’s law is not certified, HUD retains full
jurisdiction over complaints that arise in that state.

To obtain certification, a state law must, with respect to
the federal law, prohibit the same discriminatory housing
practices, provide equivalent rights and remedies, and
procedures, and a similar judicial review process.

Washington’s law against discrimination, administered by the
Washington Human Rights Commission, prohibits discrimination
in real estate transactions on the basis of sex, marital
status, race, creed, color, national origin, handicap, or
use of a trained guide dog.

Summary: The state’s human rights laws are amended to make
them substantially equivalent to federal law by: (1) adding
families with children as a protected class in real estate
transactions and public accommodations; but with an
exemption for housing that is designated for older persons;
(2) adopting accessibility standards to provide dwelling
unit access by disabled persons; (3) adding all substantive
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rights, protections and remedies of the federal law; and (4)
replacing the term "handicap" with "disability."

"Families with children" is defined as one or more
individuals below the age of 18 years and where such
individual(s) lives with a parent or another person that has
legal custody of the child or children. The term also
applies to a person who is pregnant or in the process of
obtaining legal custody of any person that is below the age
of 18 years old.

"Housing for older persons" is defined as housing: (1) that
is occupied solely by persons 62 years of age or older; or
(2) where at least 80 percent of the occupied units are
occupied by a person 55 years of age or older, and must
contain facilities and services designed to meet the
physical and social needs of older persons.

Discrimination in real estate transactions involving
families with children and persons with disabilities are
considered unfair practices. Unfair practices include: (1)
discrimination against families with children in public
accommodations; (2) refusal to permit a person to make
reasonable modifications to existing dwellings for a person
with disabilities, when it will be returned to original
condition at the end of the tenancy; (3) refusal to make
reasonable accommodations in rules, policies, practices or
services when needed to allow use of the premise by a person
with disability; and (4) failure to design and construct
dwellings to federal accessibility standards.

Complaints related to unfair practices involving the renting
or selling of real estate must be filed with the Washington
State Human Rights Commission (WSHRC) within one year of the
alleged discriminatory practice. In cases of valid
complaints, WSHRC can either refer the case to the state
Attorney General’s Office for litigation or the case can be
handled through an administrative law judge. A superior
court or administrative law judge can: (1) require
affirmative actions to correct the unfair practice; (2)
determine the amount of relief, including actual damages as
provided in federal law; and (3) assess a civil penalty
against a person found guilty of the unfair practice. The
civil penalties are based on the federal three tier system
with fines up to: $10,000 for the first offense, $25,000 for
the second offense, and $50,000 for the third offense.

Votes on Final Passage:

House 97 0
Senate 44 3
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Effective: July 25, 1993
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